
HISTORIC PRESERVATION BOARD MINUTES
June 6, 2024

5:30 PM
Administration Building,

4th Floor, BCC Meeting Room,
 477 Houston Street, 

Green Cove Springs, FL 32043

Call to Order

Present: Gerard Casale, Chairman
Deirdre Murphy, Vice-Chairman
Billy Gould
Randy Harris
Melissa Clearman
Gabriella "Bella" Franco

Absent: Dr. Maureen Jung
Staff Present: Beth Carson, Deputy Director of Planning

Kimberly Morgan, Director of Tourism and Film Development

Chairman Gerard Casale called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm. 

Approval of Minutes

Minutes from the May 2, 2024 Historic Preservation Board Meeting

Minutes from the April 30, 2024 Keystone Heights Subcommittee Meeting

Minutes from the May 21, 2024 Keystone Heights Marker Subcommittee Meeting

Billy Gould made a motion for approval of the May 2, 2024, Historic Preservation Board Meeting
Minutes, April 30, 2024, Keystone Heights Subcommittee Meeting, and May 21, 2024, Keystone
Heights Marker Subcommittee Meeting, seconded by Vice-Chairman Deirdre Murphy, which
carried 6-0.

Public Comment
Chairman Gerard Casale opened the floor for public comment at 5:32 pm.

Hearing no comments, Chairman Gerard Casale closed public comment at 5:32 pm. 

Old Business

1. Update on Historic Marker Progress
Historic Preservation Board Members will provide progress updates on the historic
marker projects.
A. Middleburg Colored School - Dr. Maureen Jung
B. Fort 11 - Billy Gould
C. Keystone Heights - Deirdre Murphy
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D. St. Mary's Episcopal Church - Gerard Casale
E. Middleburg Museum/Civic Center - Gerard Casale

Historic Marker Progress can be seen at www.claycountygov.com/government/clay-county-tv-
and-video-archive/committees/Historic-Preservation-Board/June 6, 2024, beginning at 2:34 and 
ending at 50:34. Below is a summary of the discussion. 

Middleburg Colored School Update:

There was no update due to Dr. Maureen Jung's absence.

Fort 11 Update:

Billy Gould addressed the Board to provide details and information regarding the update for Fort 
11. There was some insight given by a local expert, and a draft of the language was made 
and provided for review.

There were comments, questions, and discussions regarding additional information and material 
found and research done, the material provided for review, two-sided marker vs. one, limitations for 
text, attendance by Tom Parham at the subcommittee meeting, request to visit other properties, 
Google Earth - historical view, location, and timeframe for the existence of Fort 11, searching for 
artifacts and how to move forward.

Keystone Heights Update:

Deirdre Murphy addressed the Board to provide details and information regarding the update for 
Keystone Heights. See Attachment A. 

Comments, questions, and discussions were had regarding the text for the marker and the timeline 
and information needed for the placement of the marker. 

St. Mary's Episcopal Church:

Chairman Gerard Casale and Pat Garlinghouse of St. Mary's Episcopal Church addressed the 
Board to provide information regarding the update for St. Mary's Episcopal Church marker. See 
Attachment B.

There were comments and discussions regarding the recommendations by Vishi Gehrig, sending 
information to Tallahassee or meeting with the state to discuss and review the text to move forward 
with the marker, current character count, details and deletions, marker size and timeframe for 
production, funding, information needed and location for placement and other material options for a 
marker and costs.

Middleburg Museum/Civic Center:

Chairman Gerard Casale addressed the Board to provide information regarding the update on the 
Middleburg Museum and Civic Center.

There were suggestions, comments, and discussions regarding having a county marker vs. a state 
marker; character count for a county sign, location for the marker, references for the language, cost 
difference, and thoughts for moving forward. 
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2. Selection of New Historic Preservation Board Officers
The Historic Preservation Board will select officers for 2024-2025.

Selection of HPB Officers can be seen at www.claycountygov.com/government/clay-county-tv-
and-video-archive/committees/Historic-Preservation-Board/June 6, 2024, beginning at 50:38
and ending at 52:19. Below is a summary of the discussion and vote. 
 
Chairman Gerard Casale opened the floor to discuss the selection of the HPB Officers for
2024/2025. Nominations were made at the previous meeting.
 
There were questions and discussions regarding new nominations.
 
Following no new nominations and all discussions, Randy Harris made a motion for approval of
Billy Gould as Chairman and Deirdre Murphy as Vice-Chairman for the HPB, seconded by Bella
Franco, which carried 6-0.

New Business

1. Clay County's History Passport
The County's Tourism Division will present the new History Passport which includes 25
historic sites throughout the County.

Passport discussion can be seen at www.claycountygov.com/government/clay-county-tv-and-
video-archive/committees/Historic-Preservation-Board/June 6, 2024, beginning at 52:54 and
ending at 1:19:12. Below is a summary of the discussion. 
 
Kimberly Morgan, Director of Tourism and Film Development, addressed the Board to provide
information and details regarding an update on the Tourism Department and Clay County History
Passport. See Attachment C. More information can be found at exploreclay.com.  
 
There were questions and discussions regarding adding a QR code to markers, tours and
experiences available in the county, clarification for adding information of "your story" and history
on the website, Facebook page for Keystone Heights, explore clay app features, the milestone
meeting date, clarification for the information about the American Cruise Line, and the motorcoach
tour, walking tour, and accessibility. 
 

Certificates of Approval
There were no Certificates of Approval. 

Public Comment
Chairman Gerard Casale opened the floor for public comment at 6:50 pm.
 
Hearing no comments, Chairman Gerard Casale closed public comment at 6:50 pm. 

Staff Comments
Staff Member comments can be seen at www.claycountygov.com/government/clay-county-tv-and-
video-archive/committees/Historic-Preservation-Board/June 6, 2024, beginning at 1:19:36 and
ending at 1:22:04. Below is a summary of the discussion. 
 
Beth Carson, Interim Director of Planning and Zoning, reiterated that there would be no meeting in
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July; the next HPB meeting would be held on August 1, 2024, at 5:30 pm. 
 
Ms. Carson pointed out the openings for members on the HPB and where to apply if there is an
interest. claycountygov.com.
 

District Two - Blanding Area - Towards Oakleaf
District Three - Greater Orange Park Area
At-Large Openings - Two - Any Area except District Five/Lake Asbury to the Putnam Line

 
Ms. Carson hoped to have the Branan Field application submitted in the upcoming weeks. 
 

Board Member's Comments
Board Member comments can be seen at www.claycountygov.com/government/clay-county-tv-
and-video-archive/committees/Historic-Preservation-Board/June 6, 2024, beginning at 1:22:05
and ending at 1:33:34. Below is a summary of the discussion. 
 
Randy Harris spoke about approaching the Commanding Officer at Camp Blanding regarding the
German prisoner-war camp information.
 
There was a conversation regarding other ways to get information about POW camps in the area. 
 
Vice-Chairman Deirdre Murphy spoke about the 2025 Centennial in Keystone Heights and the
active Facebook page. An interior tour of homes is also scheduled in December to kick off the
Centennial. Vice-Chairman Murphy mentioned the proposed Museum for Keystone Heights that
was not approved mostly because of budget constraints. However, there was a new proposal for a
pop-up museum to be held in the Pavilion for a weekend. It would be in conjunction with a
Chautauqua event. Vice-Chairman Murphy spoke about the plans for that event in 2025. Vice-
Chairman Murphy spoke about the spectacular Oak Tree next to the library in Keystone Heights
and the possibilities of having it preserved and a marker placed. 
 
Bella Franco noted that this was her last meeting due to relocating to St. Johns County. 
 
The Board wished her well in her move and thanked Ms. Franco for her service. 

Adjournment
Hearing no further business, Chairman Gerard Casale adjourned the meeting at 7:05 pm.

Attest:  
  
_____________________________________   _____________________________________
Committee Chairman Recording Deputy Clerk
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